MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD USING ZOOM VIDEO CONFERENCING AT 7.00 P.M. ON WEDNESDAY 27th JANUARY 2021.
Present:
Cllr. Ray, Cllr. E. Lee, Cllr. J. Lee, Cllr. McMillan, Cllr. Shilvock, Cllr. Simmons, Cllr. Stewart, County Cllr. Cargill and two members of the public.

Apologies:
District Councillor Shenton
Chairman’s Report deferred from March 2020 due to the Covid 19

pandemic.
Reflections on 2019/2020

This has been another extremely busy year for the parish council, one in which we have made significant progress, not without its challenges but our performance during the year showcased the collective spirit I believe will ensure we go on delivering sustained value for our residents of Wilmcote and Pathlow.  We continued to focus on protecting our parish ensuring that the various planning policies (National Planning Policy Framework, SDC Core Strategy, and WPC Neighbourhood Plan) are met to create an environment we all enjoy.  We have kept under review our internal control systems (standing orders) and we have added some new standing orders as part of our continuing drive for improvement.  We are doing more to ensure the views of residents in the parish are being captured in the council meetings and decisions made.  Promoting a culture of openness and debate is one of my key aims and ensuring that we establish good governance to underpin a healthy culture.  Promoting a community of openness and debate is key and we always encourage residents to attend the WPC meetings to ask questions or raise concerns directly with councillors.  We remain committed to the highest standards of public governance and best practice in all we do
There have been a number of people changes on the council, the year started with the election of the councillors that now form the current council.  This resulted in a healthy mix of new and previous people which combines fresh energy and ideas and knowledge of the steps taken in recent years.
The Parish Council continues to help achieve a thriving community.  We have over the year made a positive difference in many areas such as continuing improvements to the children’s play area with investment in new facilities and road safety.  We have introduced a new process for community groups to apply for a grant to help them develop; this was successfully implemented during the year and is now an annual exercise.   

Planning applications continue to be an area that is complex and we strive to protect the village rural setting and character within our green belt and conservation area.  The Stratford District Council Core Strategy and our Neighbourhood Development Plan (NDP) together with the governments National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) govern development.  We have continued to work with the Mary Arden Farm regarding their car parking needs working closely with residents to find a satisfactory result.
Effective Communication

Effective communication within the community is important.  Our aim is to reach all residents in the Parish and to achieve this we use various methods of communication, a Parish website (www.wilmcotepc.co.uk), the Village Vine, the notice board opposite the village shop and social media.  In special circumstances a leaflet is circulated to each house in the Parish. The parish council has established a (limited) social media presence on twitter which will continue to be updated.  The handle is @wilmcotepc for those not following.

Effective Governance

Each councillor has an area of responsibility and I would like to thank them all for their hard work, dedication and commitment throughout the year in dealing with the increasing volume of work that the Parish Council has to manage.  We have a strong team with the varied range of skills and experience we need for the challenges ahead.
1. Reviews from Lead Councillors 

Planning - Cllrs Kate Shilvock, Wendy Simmons

Planning Applications:

During the year Wilmcote Parish Council has submitted recommendations to Stratford District Council regarding 27 planning applications relating to Wilmcote and Pathlow.  Response to planning applications is becoming more complex as these need to be examined against National Planning Guidelines, SDC Planning Policy and the Wilmcote Neighbourhood Plan.  One major consideration is the restrictions on planning placed by Wilmcote’s position within the Greenbelt, which gives the parish some protection, particularly against large and medium scale development. Several planning applications have been refused owing to over-development: SDC policy restricts the overall percentage increase in a residence from its original footprint and volume.

Where we need some professional planning input in complex cases we engage the help of a planning consultant. 
There has been considerable discussion during the year with Mary Arden’s Farm concerning their wish to develop car parking and several plans have been discussed. This remains to be resolved.  See below for latest position.
Legal 
When Wilmcote Parish Council requires legal advice it is available from Warwickshire and West Midlands Association of Local Councils (WALC).  Using WALC helps to ensure that when legal advice is required the advice is provided as cost effectively as possible.

Standing Orders – Cllr Kate Fraser
The Standing Orders set out the processes WPC follow in discharging its business.    A number of updates have been incorporated during the year.      
Willow Wood Play Area – Cllrs Janine Lee, Karl McMillan
During 2019/20 the playground has been kept in good order with regular maintenance including grass and hedge cutting, strimming and litter picking. Weed killing to the rubber safety surfaces will be carried out as soon as the weather conditions improve.

Professional inspectors visit the playground once a month and produce a report; a more detailed inspection is carried out annually. As a result of their findings minor repairs have been carried out on the wooden base of the zip wire; the steps up to the tractor; to two of the scale swings and the caterpillar. 

In order to keep the playground clean and safe for users ‘No dog fouling’ notices have been fixed to the gates, sadly one of these was torn off within days of being fixed!

Community Speed Watch Scheme – Cllr Kate Fraser

In August 2019 the parish council handed responsibility of the community speed watch scheme it had helped establish to residents Paul Yates and John Philps both trained to operate the speed gun.  The gun was recalibrated as required.  The residents conducted two watches and found 5 motorists had been speeding.  Due to poor weather over winter 2019 – 2020 the speed watch scheme has not been active.  However, the residents have been in touch with neighbours in Great Alne who also have a speed watch scheme.  It is their intention to conduct further speed watches as the weather improves.
Traffic Working Party – Cllrs Wendy Simmons, Janine Lee

The issue of traffic safety is an ongoing concern.  Particular issues raised by residents include speeding, increased volume of traffic and problems with parking.  Supporting Actions 2 and 3 of WP12 of the Neighbourhood Plan look to address these issues particularly around sensitive areas and a working group has been formed to push this forward.

After an early fact finding meeting it was decided to focus initially on the area around the School and a meeting was arranged with a representative of Warwickshire County Council Highways to discuss ideas and possible solutions.  Consideration was given to the implementation of a new pavement area from opposite the school to Manor Drive - however we have been advised that this is not possible as the land owned by Highways is insufficient to create the necessary width of path.  The implementation of an advisory 20 mph zone at critical school dropping off and picking up times is currently being costed along with improvements and rationalisation of the road signage on the Billesley approach to the Village. The working party is also looking at the feasibility of removing the road parking along from the school entrance and making parking outside of the school prohibited. 

We have asked interested residents to become involved with the working party and throughout the coming year will be widening our remit to look at other sensitive areas along with strategies to ‘reclaim’ the village away from motorists to encourage a focus on pedestrians, village life and sustainable transport solutions.

Grant Applications – Cllr Kate Shilvock 

A new system for awarding grants to local organisations was introduced during the year and appropriate processes, timeframes and application forms devised. The aim is to ensure parity of opportunity for interested groups, transparency in the grant award process and appropriate use of Parish Council funds.  Organisations were invited to submit applications. Two applications were received, from the Village Hall Committee for a grant towards a new alarm system, and from Wilmcote Scout Group for an air inflated tent.  Each organisation was awarded a sum of £300. The system appears to have worked effectively but will be monitored and refined as necessary in the light of learning from this process.

Car Parking Mary Arden Farm – Cllrs Eden Lee, Wendy Simmons, Colin Ray

Discussions have been held with Mary Arden Farm to agree an extension to the car parking arrangements at the MAF to accommodate their increasing number of visitors.  At times when special events are held at the farm visitor cars spill over into Station Road which cause congestion and are a problem for residents using Station Road and a solution to accommodate the increased traffic is required.  The discussions started with a public meeting at which a residents group was formed to work on finding a solution acceptable to all.  Following a meeting of the residents group a report setting out their preferred solutions was sent to MAF and the parish council.  The parish council subsequently met with MAF and agreed a trial solution.  This entails the following:     

1. ‘…using the field adjacent to MAF for 28 days a year.’   The existing field entrance will be used for this. 

2. ‘…continue use of the field opposite Palmers Farm’ with the current 28 days a year arrangement.  MAF will apply for permission for a dropped curb at the entrance to this field to make it easier for cars to enter the field.

3. The residents suggested a trial of this arrangement for a year.  At the end of the year this arrangement would be reviewed to see if this could be adopted for the long term.  MAF felt this would provide adequate car park space to meet their needs.

At the end of the MAF season a meeting would be held involving the residents group, MAF and the parish council to review success and agree if it needs modifying for future years.
Parish Emergency Plan/Defibrillators – Cllr Gavin Stewart 

The Parish Council emergency plan and Emergency box were updated and approved by the Parish Council in the previous year.  These will be reviewed again in the next year.
The two defibrillator units at the Training Shed and outside the village shop remain in good condition with no vandalism to either unit. The gel pads have been changed and are up to date and ready for use. Neither unit has yet been called upon in an emergency.
Issues of particular local importance:



No issues were raised.

Other Matters raised by an Elector of the Parish:



No matters were raised and Cllr. Ray declared 



the meeting closed at 7.10 p.m.  
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